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Finance Audit Subcommittee Meeting Minutes
December 9, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Matt Schellenberg (Chair) and John Crescimbeni 
Also: Council Member Lori Boyer; Kirk Sherman, Kim Taylor, Philip Peterson and Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office; Carol Owens – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 9:00 a.m.
Council Member Schellenberg convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  Mr. Schellenberg referenced an e-mail he received from the City’s Inspector General Sheryl Steckler stating that the City Council has great responsibility for the conduct of the City’s independent audit and urged the council members to be actively involved in the process and to communicate frequently with the auditor to keep the audit responsive to the desires of the City Council, which is the client. Mr. Schellenberg will circulate the e-mail to the other committee members.

Council Auditor Kirk Sherman reviewed a revised version of the RFP for the independent auditor contract which incorporates several changes discussed by the committee at its last meeting. The RFP has been revised to more clearly state that the independent auditor is being engaged by the City Council and that the auditing firm’s partner in charge is obliged to attend up to 7 meetings with the Council at various phases of the project. A provision was also added requiring the independent auditor to discuss its final reports with the Council Auditor prior to issuance.
Council Member Boyer suggested the addition of a provision requiring companies responding to the RFP to commit to obtaining the staff proficiency to deal with any Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) financial management system the City may procure. She also initiated a discussion of how the RFP might be amended to incorporate a requirement that the auditor examine and verify the funding status of trust funds, community redevelopment area tax increment district funds, mobility fee accounts and the like. She believes, from the work of the Special CIP Committee, that specialized funds that ought to be kept segregated are being co-mingled by the Treasury Division for cash management purposes and speculated whether Ordinance Code amendments might be needed to title the specialized funds as trust funds and to specifically restrict the administration’s ability to co-mingle that cash with other funds. In response to a question from Ms. Boyer, Philip Peterson of the Council Auditor’s Office indicated that the CAO has access to sufficient information in the City’s financial system to determine which special revenue funds are being co-mingled. Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman said that the General Counsel’s Office is reviewing the trust fund language in the Ordinance Code to determine which funds must be kept segregated at all times. Kirk Sherman said that the quarterly budget reports the cumulative status of approximately 30-40 major accounting funds. The Council and/or Audit Committee could request the level of detail it wants to review on the hundreds of sub-funds comprised in those major funds, recognizing that there is a necessary trade-off in how much additional time and resources is needed to compile that level of detail for the benefit it provides. He emphasized that an active and involved Audit Committee meeting quarterly with the Council Auditor’s Office to discuss recently released audits and other reports and reviewing City finances is crucially important to a proper oversight role.
Motion (Crescimbeni): the Audit Committee approves the independent auditor RFP as revised and authorizes its issuance on January 5, 2015 – approved 2-0.
Robert Campbell reviewed the independent auditor hiring timeline: January 5, 2015 – RFP issued; response deadline January 26th; the Council Auditor’s Office and a member of the Audit Committee will all independently review the responses in February and create a short list of firms to interview; interviews and credential verifications will take place in February-March for selection of the winning firm and negotiation of a contract to be completed in May; the auditor will begin preliminary work on the FY14-15 audit in June 2015.  Council Member Schellenberg volunteered to serve as the Audit Committee’s REFP evaluator and disclosed for the record that his son works for Price Waterhouse Coopers and, should that firm make a proposal, he would recuse himself from an evaluation of or votes on that firm’s proposal.
Council Member Boyer raised an issue about the City administration’s policies regarding the counting of trust fund balances as “reserve funds” for purposes of determining whether the city is meeting its self-imposed requirements for maintenance of reserve funds as a percentage of operating revenues. She asked the Council Auditor’s Office to research what funds are considered to comprise the reserve funds that are used to calculate the required ratios. 
Kirk Sherman stated that his review of the detailed CIP project report compiled by the Finance Department and distributed at the last Special CIP Committee meeting was encouraging in that it seems to indicate that very little transfer of funds between major fund types is taking place (from the General Fund to a capital improvement fund; from one bond issue fund to another bond issue fund). The transfers appear to be predominantly within funds from one project to another. Council Member Crescimbeni said the work of the Special CIP Committee has illustrated that many improvements need to be made in the City’s budgeting and cash management policies – it appears that a total overhaul may be in order. He suggested that either the CIP Committee’s charge be expanded to include a much broader examination of all City financial management policies or that a new special committee should be appointed to take on that task.
Meeting Adjourned: 9:55 a.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   12.10.14   Posted 10:00 a.m.
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    Special CIP Committee – LSD


    12.9.14
Materials:  Special CIP Committee handouts   12.9.14
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